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Alternatively, I call upon the Speaker to let 

the House debate and vote on the Voting 
Rights Advancement Act of 2015 (H.R. 2867), 
a bill that provides even greater federal over-
sight of jurisdictions which have a history of 
voter suppression and protects vulnerable 
communities from discriminatory voting prac-
tices. 

Second, I call for the passage of H.R. 12, 
the Voter Empowerment Act of 2015, legisla-
tion I have co-sponsored that protects voters 
from suppression, deception, and other forms 
of disenfranchisement by modernizing voter 
registration, promoting access to voting for in-
dividuals with disabilities, and protecting the 
ability of individuals to exercise the right to 
vote in elections for federal office. 

Mr. Speaker, before concluding there is one 
other point I would like to stress. 

In his address to the nation before signing 
the Voting Rights Act of 1965, President John-
son said: 

Presidents and Congresses, laws and law-
suits can open the doors to the polling places 
and open the doors to the wondrous rewards 
which await the wise use of the ballot. 

But only the individual Negro, and all oth-
ers who have been denied the right to vote, 
can really walk through those doors, and can 
use that right, and can transform the vote 
into an instrument of justice and fulfillment. 

In other words, political power—and the jus-
tice, opportunity, inclusion, and fulfillment it 
provides—comes not from the right to vote but 
in the exercise of that right. 

And that means it is the civic obligation of 
every citizen to both register and vote in every 
election, state and local as well as federal. 

Because if we can register and vote, but fail 
to do so, we are guilty of voluntary voter sup-
pression, the most effective method of dis-
enfranchisement ever devised. 

And in recent years, Americans have not 
been doing a very good job of exercising our 
civic responsibility to register, vote, and make 
their voices heard. 

Mr. Speaker, for millions of Americans, the 
right to vote protected by the Voting Rights 
Act of 1965 is sacred treasure, earned by the 
sweat and toil and tears and blood of ordinary 
Americans who showed the world it was pos-
sible to accomplish extraordinary things. 

So on this 50th anniversary of that landmark 
law, let us rededicate ourselves to honoring 
those who won for us this precious right by re-
maining vigilant and fighting against both the 
efforts of others to abridge or suppress the 
right to vote and our own apathy in exercising 
this sacred right. 

f 

TRIBUTE TO JOHN REVIER 

HON. MICHAEL K. SIMPSON 
OF IDAHO 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Tuesday, September 8, 2015 

Mr. SIMPSON. Mr. Speaker, I rise today to 
thank John Revier for the nearly fifteen years 
of service he has given me as my Deputy 
Chief of Staff and Legislative Director. John’s 
last day with my office was yesterday, and 
today he is beginning a new phase in his ca-
reer at the Idaho National Laboratory (INL) 
where he will serve in Boise as the Director 
for State and Regional Government Relations. 

Not many staffers come along like John 
Revier. For those who know him, they know 

he has one of the sharpest legislative minds of 
any staffer I have ever seen. He can break 
down any legislative or administrative issue in 
an instant and begin charting the course of ac-
tion and implementing it. Many times he does 
this before people understand what the prob-
lem actually is and how it is going to affect 
them. John has become an expert on so many 
different issues it’s hard to begin counting 
them. 

As a Congressional staffer, John accom-
plished a rare feat. He served in both the Sen-
ate District office and Washington, D.C. office 
for the late Senator Rod Grams of Minnesota. 
He also served in both my Washington, D.C. 
office and Boise office. Not many Congres-
sional staffers can say they touched all four 
bases in the House and Senate. This served 
to impress upon him how to work well with 
State and D.C. offices in both the House and 
Senate. 

John is very proud of his roots in Minnesota 
and moreover his hometown of Redwood 
Falls. However, we are fortunate that he is 
now an Idaho transplant and will continue to 
serve Idaho in a new capacity. 

I want to thank John’s wife Jani and their 
two wonderful children Kate and Sam. They 
have allowed John to give much of his time to 
me. Moreover, it’s been a pleasure to watch 
the twins as they are growing up. 

I wish John the best in his new position, and 
as I like to jokingly say—‘‘good luck to the INL 
for taking him away from us’’. 

f 

RECOGNIZING MIGUEL TREVIÑO, 
JR. 

HON. HENRY CUELLAR 
OF TEXAS 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Tuesday, September 8, 2015 

Mr. CUELLAR. Mr. Speaker, I rise today to 
recognize the retiring CEO of Gateway Com-
munity Health Center, Miguel Treviño, Jr. Born 
on April 14, 1944 in Laredo, Texas. Mr. 
Treviño started his career 48 years ago with 
the Laredo-Webb County Health Department 
working on the Migrant Health Program. This 
program later became the private, not-for-profit 
corporation Gateway Community Health Cen-
ter, which has provided preventive health pro-
grams including: Family Planning, Breast and 
Cervical Cancer Services, and Immunizations. 

As the former President of both the Texas 
Association of Community Health Centers and 
the Community Health Network of South 
Texas, Mr. Treviño was passionate about 
bringing health care needs to the forefront in 
his community. 

A proud husband and father of three, Mr. 
Treviño is a man of values who has always 
extended a hand to those in need. His com-
passion and persistence were exemplified 
every day by his eagerness to greet everyone 
the moment he walked in the door and his 
willingness to pay for patients who couldn’t af-
ford services. 

Mr. Speaker, I am honored to recognize Mr. 
Treviño. He never wavered and stood his 
ground; all to benefit the community and those 
in it who were most vulnerable. Thank you for 
this time. 

A TRIBUTE TO EAGLE SCOUT 
MARK T. ALBERS 

HON. DAVID YOUNG 
OF IOWA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Tuesday, September 8, 2015 

Mr. YOUNG of Iowa. Mr. Speaker, I rise 
today to recognize and congratulate Mark 
Albers of Boy Scout Troop 182 in Waukee, 
Iowa for achieving the rank of Eagle Scout. 

The Eagle Scout rank is the highest ad-
vancement rank in scouting. Only about five 
percent of Boy Scouts earn the Eagle Scout 
Award. The award is a performance-based 
achievement with high standards that have 
been well-maintained for more than a century. 

To earn the Eagle Scout rank, a Boy Scout 
is obligated to pass specific tests that are or-
ganized by requirements and merit badges, 
and must complete an Eagle Project to benefit 
the community. For his project, Mark planned, 
constructed and installed three professional 
grade benches at the Covenant Presbyterian 
Church playground in West Des Moines. This 
playground is frequently used by area families 
and the Head Start Program at the church. 
The work ethic Mark has shown in his Eagle 
Project and every other project leading up to 
his Eagle Scout rank speaks volumes of his 
commitment to serving a cause greater than 
himself and assisting his community. 

Mr. Speaker, the example set by this young 
man and his supportive family demonstrates 
the rewards of hard work, dedication, and per-
severance. I am honored to represent Mark 
and his family in the United States Congress. 
I know that all of my colleagues in the United 
States House of Representatives will join me 
in congratulating him on reaching the rank of 
Eagle Scout, and I wish him continued suc-
cess in his future education and career. 

f 

CELEBRATING THE SUCCESS OF 
THE SPECIAL OLYMPICS WORLD 
GAMES IN LOS ANGELES 

HON. KAREN BASS 
OF CALIFORNIA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Tuesday, September 8, 2015 

Ms. BASS. Mr. Speaker, today I recognize 
and celebrate the success of the Special 
Olympics World Games in Los Angeles, Cali-
fornia. The Games began on Saturday, July 
25, 2015 with spectacular Opening Cere-
monies at the Los Angeles Memorial Coliseum 
that featured an address by First Lady 
Michelle Obama. The Games ended with fes-
tive Closing Ceremonies at the same venue 
on Sunday, August 2, 2015. I am proud to 
represent the area that includes not only the 
Coliseum, but also the University of Southern 
California which has hosted several events, in-
cluding aquatics, basketball, track and field 
competitions. 

Special Olympics World Games this year in-
cluded over 6,000 athletes from 165 countries 
competing in 25 different sports. I am particu-
larly happy to have the Games in Los Angeles 
after 16 years of being hosted outside of the 
United States. 

Since its founding in 1968 by Eunice Ken-
nedy Shriver, the Special Olympics have 
played a significant part in fostering greater 
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acceptance and inclusion of people with intel-
lectual disabilities in the U.S. and all over the 
world. The Games honor the talents, persever-
ance and achievements of people who are all 
too often overlooked or excluded from main-
stream society. Every year, millions of athletes 
participate in Special Olympics activities in 
nearly every country of the world, with the 
support of as many as one million coaches 
and volunteers. 

The Special Olympians here in Los Angeles 
have travelled far and overcome many obsta-
cles in their quest for excellence. They also 
know that their willingness to step into the 
spotlight and share their abilities and dreams 
with the world will offer inspiration to others 
with intellectual disabilities, and to their fami-
lies, friends, villages, towns, cities and nations. 

Thanks are also due to the families and 
friends back home who support their athletes 
and loved ones with intellectual disabilities, 
whether or not they will ever make it to the 
World Games. 

I invite all of my colleagues in the United 
States House of Representatives to join me 
and the entire bipartisan Los Angeles delega-
tion in congratulating the organizers, coaches, 
volunteers, families, supporters and most of all 
the athletes on the success of the 2015 Spe-
cial Olympics World Games in Los Angeles. 

f 

INTRODUCING A JOINT RESOLU-
TION TO AUTHORIZE THE USE 
OF THE UNITED STATES ARMED 
FORCES TO ACHIEVE THE GOAL 
OF PREVENTING IRAN FROM OB-
TAINING NUCLEAR WEAPONS 

HON. ALCEE L. HASTINGS 
OF FLORIDA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Tuesday, September 8, 2015 

Mr. HASTINGS. Mr. Speaker, I rise today to 
introduce legislation that will authorize the sit-
ting President or his successors to use the 
armed forces of the United States to prevent 
Iran from obtaining nuclear weapons. 

On July 14, 2015, a Joint Comprehensive 
Plan of Action (JCPOA) designed to ensure 
that Iran’s nuclear program is used solely for 
peaceful purposes was finalized. With history 
as our guide, any agreement with the Iranian 
government must be met with skepticism, and 
therefore, backed up with muscularity—my 
legislation provides this muscularity. 

Indeed, the importance of an international 
framework that actually prohibits Iran from 
ever becoming a nuclear weapons state can-
not be overstated. As Ranking Democratic 
Member of the U.S. Helsinki Commission and 
the only American to have served as Presi-
dent of the Organization for Security and Co- 
operation in Europe’s (OSCE PA) Parliamen-
tary Assembly, as well as a former member of 
both the House Permanent Select Committee 
on Intelligence and Committee on Foreign Af-
fairs, I am acutely aware of the challenges in 
dealing with Iran’s nuclear program. 

Iran’s pursuit of a nuclear weapon at any 
time is a threat to the United States as well as 
our allies in the region, and its questionable 
sincerity in forgoing the procurement of such 
weapons has created legitimate cause for con-
cern in the past and must, therefore, inform 
how we proceed today and in the future. It is 
my sincere hope that my legislation will pro-

vide the added hard power necessary to deter 
Iran from continued efforts to obtain nuclear 
weapons, including skirting compliance with 
the JCPOA, if implemented. 

Mr. Speaker, this legislation will send a 
clear message to the Iranian regime that the 
United States is willing to ensure that Iran 
never becomes a nuclear weapons state at 
any cost. 

f 

A TRIBUTE TO BOB FENNER 

HON. DAVID YOUNG 
OF IOWA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Tuesday, September 8, 2015 

Mr. YOUNG of Iowa. Mr. Speaker, I rise 
today to recognize and congratulate Bob 
Fenner of the Bluffs Arts Council for receiving 
an Iowa Governor’s Volunteer Award. 

Each year Iowa Governor Terry Branstad 
honors individuals who have exemplified ex-
ceptional commitment to their communities 
through various service related activities. Bob 
was granted this prestigious award as he has 
demonstrated his dedication to serving the 
Bluffs Arts Council as both a board member 
and volunteer. Bob’s hard work and dedication 
to serving others truly embodies our Iowa val-
ues. 

I applaud Bob for his commitment to service 
and giving back to the community. It is an 
honor to represent civic minded Iowans like 
him in the United States Congress. I know my 
colleagues in the United States House of Rep-
resentatives will join me in congratulating him 
for receiving this award and wish him nothing 
but the best moving forward. 

f 

IN HONOR OF THE PROGRESSIVE 
NATIONAL BAPTIST CONVEN-
TION’S ANNUAL SESSION FROM 
AUGUST 2 THROUGH 7, 2015 

HON. MARC A. VEASEY 
OF TEXAS 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Tuesday, September 8, 2015 

Mr. VEASEY. Mr. Speaker, I rise today to 
commend the instrumental work of the Pro-
gressive National Baptist Convention to pro-
tect the right to vote as they host their annual 
session from August 2 through 7, 2015 in Dal-
las, Texas. At its annual session, the Progres-
sive National Baptist Convention calls on its 
current members to protect the right that its 
founding members fought to earn: the right to 
vote. Today, on the 50th anniversary of the 
Voting Rights Act, the right to the ballot box is 
once again challenged and the foot soldiers 
fighting to protect against the disenfranchise-
ment of vulnerable populations are more nec-
essary than ever. 

Since its Civil Rights era founding in 1961, 
the Progressive National Baptist Convention 
has fought to improve the conditions of the Af-
rican American community at large. The Pro-
gressive National Baptist Convention was the 
denominational home and platform for Dr. 
Martin Luther King Jr., as its founding leaders 
worked to unite Baptist faith communities 
across the country to further the socio-eco-
nomic liberation of African Americans in the 
United States. The founding principles of fel-

lowship, progress, service and peace continue 
to guide its membership as they now apply the 
cornerstones of their organization to advocate 
for full voter registration and participation. 

In the last two years the Supreme Court 
weakened key components of the original Vot-
ing Rights Act of 1965, allowing state legisla-
tures nationwide to actively create and imple-
ment voter ID laws meant to keep African 
Americans, Latinos and other traditionally 
disenfranchised communities away from the 
ballot box. On the heels of the 50th anniver-
sary of the Voting Rights Act, the Progressive 
National Baptist Convention continues to be a 
vital Baptist denomination with an estimated 
membership of 2.5 million actively working to 
give full voice, leadership and active support 
to the black community, America, and ulti-
mately the universal fight for human freedom. 
Today, the Progressive National Baptist Con-
vention calls on its nationwide membership to 
fight in the name of voter empowerment and 
restoration of voting protections for all Ameri-
cans. 

In my home state of Texas, one of the bat-
tlegrounds for the modern struggle to protect 
the right to vote, the Progressive National 
Baptist Convention will galvanize member 
churches across the country to work to end 
voter intimidation, voting suppression, and 
suspicious practices. Additionally, the Progres-
sive National Baptist Convention will embark 
upon a nationwide voter registration campaign 
with a special focus on the communities tar-
geted by voting discrimination. 

In honor of the great civil rights tradition that 
the Progressive National Baptist Convention 
continues, and in recognition of its status as 
an active advocate organization for the African 
American community and disenfranchised 
communities everywhere, this statement will 
be entered on Tuesday, September 8, 2015. 

f 

HONORING SHILOH CHURCH 

HON. BARBARA LEE 
OF CALIFORNIA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Tuesday, September 8, 2015 

Ms. LEE. Mr. Speaker, I rise today to honor 
Shiloh Church located in Oakland, California 
upon its 50th Anniversary as a strong religious 
pillar in the East Bay community. 

Shiloh Church was founded in 1965 by Dr. 
Violet Kiteley and her son, Dr. David Kiteley, 
in the living room of an African-American fam-
ily. They sought to bring glory to God by en-
gaging and empowering believers through fel-
lowship, discipleship, worship and service. 

Since its founding, Shiloh Church has be-
come a multi-ethnic congregation with mem-
bers from over 40 nations. To accommodate 
its growing membership, the church underwent 
extensive remodeling of the facility to include 
a technology center and youth center. Shiloh 
Church also has affiliate ministries impacting 
hundreds of thousands of people in Canada, 
Hong Kong, China, Japan, Philippines, and 
Ethiopia throughout the world through its bib-
lically-based training centers and church 
plants. 

Dr. Violet Kiteley, now in her 90’s, has 
served in fulltime ministry for over 70 years. 
She has served as the President of Shiloh 
Bible College for over 35 years and was per-
sonally instrumental in training hundreds of 
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